Mayor & Commissioners Workshop Meeting Minutes

September 13, 2017


The Mayor and Commissioners







of the Town of Elkton

MINUTES

September 13, 2017

A public meeting (workshop) of the Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton (“the Board”) was held on this date at 12:30 p.m. with the following persons present: Mayor Robert J. Alt; Commissioners Jean A. Broomell; Charles H. Givens, Sr.; Mary Jo Jablonski; and Earl M. Piner, Sr.; Town Administrator Lewis H. George, Jr.; Finance Director Steven H. Repole; Chief of Police Matthew J. Donnelly; Police Captain Joseph V. Zurolo; Director of Parks & Recreation Mary C. Magaw; Administration Office Secretary L. Michelle Henson; and Town Attorney John P. Downs, Esquire. 

Mayor Alt called the workshop meeting to order at 12:30 p.m.


Discussion – Big Elk Creek Dredge

Mayor Alt, referring to the Big Elk Creek and its potential for use as a recreational waterway, stated he asked Mr. Ted Mercer, owner of Kingfisher Dredging, to attend the workshop and discuss the possibility of dredging the creek in the area of Marina Park. Mayor Alt stated Mr. Mercer is an expert in dredging and the permitting process.


Mayor Alt, referring to recent improvements to the former boat launch behind Marina Plaza, expressed his desire to create a river trail from that area to Elk Landing. 

Mr. Mercer stated the combination of the overland stream flow and incoming tidal water created challenges for the Town, especially during major rain events and high tides. He stated nuisance flooding could be addressed in the areas upland of the ball fields as well as wooded areas.

He stated the creek area between the Route 213 and Route 40 bridges could be deepened to create a small channel for recreational kayaking, but would not provide a water trail south of the Route 40 bridge. He noted that grant funds are available for development of water front areas.

Mr. Mercer noted that dredging was expensive and the environmental sensitivity of the area added another component to the process. He stated that obtaining permits for sensitive areas could be difficult and expensive.

Noting the existing bulkhead, Mr. Mercer stated the Maryland Department of the Environment (MDE) will permit replacement of a structure if it has not deteriorated beyond 85% of its original condition. He advised the Board to refurbish the bulkhead soon.

Mr. Mercer stated a trail system can be created by installing walkways above the wetland area to provide recreation while protecting the area.

Commissioner Jablonski expressed support for creation of recreational activities in the area. 


Mr. Mercer suggested the Town and SHA partner to limit drainage from Route 40 to reduce sediment in the creek. 

Mr. Mercer stated drainage in Meadow Park can be improved by drawing water from areas within the park. He noted that MDE supported beneficial reuse of dredged materials.

Discussion – Downtown Surveillance Camera Project


Chief Donnelly, referring to the Board’s previous discussions regarding installation of security cameras in the Downtown area, suggested the initiation of a pilot program consisting of 4 cameras being placed on Main Street between Bow and North Streets, adding that the camera hub will be located at the Elkton Alliance building. He stated the cameras and related equipment cost $20,000.

Mayor Alt expressed support for starting with 4 cameras and building the system on an as-needed basis. 

Mr. Downs questioned how video will be stored. Chief Donnelly stated video will be accessible for up to 45 days from the recording date, adding that law enforcement can access real-time images if needed. 

Mayor Alt queried the Board for a consensus regarding support of the installation of surveillance cameras in the Downtown area. It was the consensus of the Board to support of the installation of surveillance cameras in the Downtown area.


Discussion

Mr. George stated he received a query form the Maryland Department of Planning regarding the Victor McCool Readiness Center (the Armory), which has been declared surplus property by the Maryland Military Department, adding that the facility would be offered to Cecil County or Elkton. 

Referring to the Board’s previous discussions regarding a proposed Community Center on property recently acquired from Cecil County (Booth Street property), Mr. George stated he initially advised County Government that the Town was not interested in obtaining the Armory. Because the Town was unable to obtain Community Block Grant Funding for the Booth Street Project project, Mr. George queried the Board for a consensus regarding the Town’s interest in obtaining the Armory. 

Discussion ensued regarding costs associated with obtaining the Armory and its reuse as a Community Center. 

Mayor Alt expressed support for acquiring the Armory.


Commissioner Piner expressed support for acquiring the Armory, adding that the Booth Street property should also be developed for community and recreational purposes.


Commissioner Broomell concurred with Commissioner Piner’s comments. 

Commissioner Givens agreed with Commissioners Piner and Broomell.


Ms. Mary Magaw, Director of Parks and Recreation, expressed support for obtaining the Armory. She stated the Booth Street property would be a suitable outdoor location for Summer Camp.

Commissioner Jablonski expressed concerns regarding costs associated with occupying the Armory and requested a cost analysis.

Mr. George stated the Armory would require installation of HVAC systems in the main building. 


Mayor Alt queried the Board for a consensus to obtain the Armory. It was the consensus of the Board to initiate acquisition of the Armory.
Hearing no additional business to come before the Board, Mayor Alt adjourned the meeting at 1:45 p.m.

L. Michelle Henson

Administration Office Secretary

A VIDEO RECORDING OF THIS MEETING RETAINED AT THE ADMINISTRATION OFFICE
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